
 
 
 
 
 

The Corporation of the City of Stratford
Infrastructure, Transportation and Safety Committee

Open Session
AGENDA

 

 

 

Date: Monday, May 9, 2016

Time: 7:45 P.M.

Location: Council Chamber, City Hall

Committee
Present:

Councillor McManus - Chair Presiding, Councillor Brown - Vice Chair, Mayor
Daniel Mathieson, Councillor Beatty, Councillor Bunting, Councillor Clifford,
Councillor Henderson, Councillor Ingram, Councillor Mark, Councillor Ritsma,
Councillor Vassilakos

Staff Present: Andre Morin - Acting CAO/Director of Corporate Services, Ed Dujlovic -
Director of Infrastructure and Development Services, David St. Louis -
Director of Community Services, Kim McElroy - Manager of Ontario Works,
John Paradis - Fire Chief, Joan Thomson - City Clerk, Charlene Lavigne -
Deputy Clerk, Jeff Leunissen - Manager of Development Services

Pages

1. Call to Order

Councillor McManus, Chair presiding, to call the Meeting to Order.

• Regrets provided from Councillor Brown

2. Disclosure of Pecuniary Interest and the General Nature Thereof

The Municipal Conflict of Interest Act requires any member of Council declaring a
pecuniary interest and the general nature thereof, where the interest of a
member of Council has not been disclosed by reason of the member’s absence
from the meeting, to disclose the interest at the first open meeting attended by
the member of Council and otherwise comply with the Act.

Name, Item and General Nature of Pecuniary Interest
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3. Sub-committee Minutes 9 - 20

Sub-committee minutes are provided as background regarding the discussion
held at the April 27, 2016 Sub-committee meeting.

4. Delegations

None scheduled for the May 9, 2016 Infrastructure, Transportation and Safety
Committee meeting.

5. Report of the Director of Infrastructure and Development Services

5.1 Animal Control By-law Review Process (ITS16-027) 21 - 103

Staff Recommendation: That the City of Stratford initiate a public round
table to review the Animal Control issues identified by Council and the
public, to be completed by early 2017.

Motion by ________________

Sub-committee Recommendation: That the City of Stratford initiate a
public round table to review the Animal Control issues identified by
Council and the public, to be completed by early 2017.

5.2 Gemmell and Bell Court No Parking Request (ITS16-020) 104 - 106

Staff recommendation: That Traffic and Parking By-law 159-2008, be
amended as follows:

Schedule 2 (No Parking), be amended by adding:

Street Side Between Period

Bell Court South From Matilda Street to
Gemmell Court and from a
point 46.3 metres west of
the west side of Gemmell
Court to a point 47.2
metres westerly therefrom

From 8:00 a.m. to
5:00  p.m. Monday to
Friday inclusive,
excluding holidays.

Gemmell Court West From Bell Court to a point
43.5 metres southerly

From 8:00 a.m. to
5:00  p.m. Monday to
Friday inclusive,
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excluding holidays.

And that City staff in conjunction with the Stratford Police, investigate
parking enforcement options.

Motion by ________________

Sub-committee Recommendation: That Traffic and Parking By-law 159-
2008, be amended as follows:

Schedule 2 (No Parking), be amended by adding:

Street Side Between Period

Bell Court South From Matilda Street to
Gemmell Court and from a
point 46.3 metres west of
the west side of Gemmell
Court to a point 47.2
metres westerly therefrom

From 8:00 a.m. to
5:00  p.m. Monday to
Friday inclusive,
excluding holidays.

Gemmell Court West From Bell Court to a point
43.5 metres southerly

From 8:00 a.m. to
5:00  p.m. Monday to
Friday inclusive,
excluding holidays.

And that City staff in conjunction with the Stratford Police, investigate
parking enforcement options.

5.3 Kemp Crescent No Parking Request (ITS16-021) 107 - 109

Staff recommendation:  That Traffic and Parking By-law 159-2008, be
amended as follows:

Schedule 2 (No Parking), be amended by adding:
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Street Side Between Period

Kemp Crescent East From a point 8.5 metres
northerly from the extension of
the south curb line of Simpson
Court to a point 10 metres north

Anytime

Motion by ________________

Sub-committee Recommendation: That Traffic and Parking By-law 159-
2008, be amended as follows:

Schedule 2 (No Parking), be amended by adding:

Street Side Between Period

Kemp Crescent East From a point 8.5 metres
northerly from the extension of
the south curb line of Simpson
Court to a point 10 metres north

Anytime

5.4 Park Lane Drive No Parking Request (ITS16-022) 110 - 112

Staff Recommendation: That Traffic and Parking By-law 159-2008, be
amended as follows:

Schedule 2 (No Parking), be amended by adding:

Street Side Between Period
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Park Lane Drive North From the east curb line of
Bedford Drive to a point 13
metres east

Anytime

Park Lane Drive South From the east curb line of
Bedford Drive to a point 13
metres east

Anytime

Motion by ________________

Sub-committee Recommendation: That Traffic and Parking By-law 159-
2008, be amended as follows:

Schedule 2 (No Parking), be amended by adding:

Street Side Between Period

Park Lane Drive North From the east curb line of
Bedford Drive to a point 13
metres east

Anytime

Park Lane Drive South From the east curb line of
Bedford Drive to a point 13
metres east

Anytime

6. Report of the Manager of Environmental Services

6.1 2015 Stratford Water Pollution Control Plant Annual Report (ITS16-025) 113 - 158

Staff Recommendation: That Council receive the 2015 Stratford Water
Pollution Control Plant Annual Report for their information.

Motion by ________________
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Sub-committee Recommendation: That Council receive the 2015 Stratford
Water Pollution Control Plant Annual Report for their information.

7. Report of the Project Engineer

7.1 Natural Stabilization of the North Shore Banks, East of Waterloo Street
Bridge (ITS16-017)

159 - 164

Staff Recommendation: That an annual $10,000 budget item for the
Natural Stabilization of the North Shore Banks East of Waterloo Street
Bridge be considered as part of the 2017 budget deliberations.

Motion by ________________

Sub-committee Recommendation: That an annual $10,000 budget item
for the Natural Stabilization of the North Shore Banks East of Waterloo
Street Bridge be considered as part of the 2017 budget deliberations.

8. Report of the City Clerk

8.1 Request for Exemption to Noise Control By-law 113-79 for the 2016 ACES
Car Show (ITS16-023)

165 - 167

Staff Recommendation: That Sub-committee consider the request from
the ACES Car Show organizers for exemptions from Noise Control By-law
113-79 to permit the amplification of sound in a residential zone, the
loading and unloading provision and from the unreasonable noise
provision [Schedule 1 clause 8] on Sunday, June 26, 2016 from 6:30 a.m.
to 4:00 p.m. on Lakeside Drive from Front Street to Lakeside Drive North.

Motion by ________________

Sub-committee Recommendation: That the request from the ACES Car
Show organizers for exemptions from Noise Control By-law 113-79 to
permit the amplification of sound in a residential zone, the loading and
unloading provision and from the unreasonable noise provision [Schedule
1 clause 8] on Sunday, June 26, 2016 from 6:30 a.m. to 4:00 p.m. on
Lakeside Drive from Front Street to Lakeside Drive North, be approved.

8.2 Request for Exemption to Noise Control By-law 113-79 for the 2016
Stratford Blues & Ribfest (ITS16-024)

168 - 173

Staff Recommendation: That Sub-committee consider the request from
Stratford Blues &  Ribfest for exemptions from the Noise Control By-law
113-79 for the June 24 to 26, 2016 event to permit the amplification of
sound in a residential zone on Friday and Saturday nights for four hours
until 11:00 p.m. and on Sunday from 12:00 p.m. to 6:00 p.m. and from
the unreasonable noise provision [Schedule 1 clause 8] for the duration of
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the 2016 Blues &  Ribfest, including set up on June 23 from 5:00 pm to
8:00 pm and take down on June 26 to 8:00 pm.

Motion by ________________

Sub-committee Recommendation: That the request from Stratford Blues
&  Ribfest for exemptions from the Noise Control By-law 113-79 for the
June 24 to 26, 2016 event to permit the amplification of sound in a
residential zone on Friday and Saturday nights for four hours until 11:00
p.m. and on Sunday from 12:00 p.m. to 6:00 p.m. and from the
unreasonable noise provision [Schedule 1 clause 8] for the duration of the
2016 Blues &  Ribfest, including set up on June 23 from 5:00 pm to 8:00
pm and take down on June 26 to 8:00 pm., be approved.

9. Report of the Deputy Clerk

9.1 Request for Additional Accessible Parking Spot on Wellington Street
(ITS16-018)

174 - 176

Accessibility Advisory Committee recommendation:  That the Accessibility
Advisory Committee requests Council approve adding  an accessible
parking spot on Wellington Street, located in the last space nearest St.
Patrick Street.

Staff Recommendation: That a new accessible parking space be created
on Wellington Street in the last space nearest St. Patrick Street and the
motorcycle space and sign be removed.

Motion by ________________

Sub-committee Recommendation: That a new accessible parking space be
created on Wellington Street in the last space nearest St. Patrick Street
and the motorcycle space and sign be removed.

9.2 Request for an Accessible Parking Spot in the George Street parking lot
behind Market Place (ITS16-019)

177 - 180

Accessibility Advisory Committee recommendation:  That the Accessibility
Advisory Committee requests staff investigate the preferred location for
adding an accessible parking spot to the George Street parking lot.

Staff Recommendation: That a new accessible parking space be added to
the George Street parking lot and that staff investigate the preferred
location for conversion of an existing space to an accessible parking spot
and that it be coordinated with the work proposed with the Waldie Lane
storm sewer repairs.

Motion by ________________
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Sub-committee Recommendation: That a new accessible parking space be
added to the George Street parking lot and that staff investigate the
preferred location for conversion of an existing space to an accessible
parking spot and that it be coordinated with the work proposed with the
Waldie Lane storm sewer repairs.

10. For the Information of Committee

10.1 Bicycle Registration Program (ITS16-026) 181 - 184

ATAC recommendation: That the Active Transportation Advisory
Committee recommends the current Bicycle Licensing By-law be
repealed and that it be changed to Bicycle Registration Program.

Staff Recommendation: That the research on bicycle registration
programs by ATAC be provided to staff and Police Services, that staff
consult with local service clubs that conduct annual bicycle rodeos and a
report on a bicycle registration program be prepared for Sub-
committee’s consideration.

Motion by ________________

Sub-committee decision: That the ATAC recommendation to repeal the
Bicycle Licensing By-law and replace with a Bicycle Registration Program,
be deferred and revisited after Stratford Police provide information
regarding bicycle registration at the next Active Transportation Advisory
Committee meeting.

10.2 Capital Project Update 185 - 187

For the information of Committee.

11. Advisory Committee/Outside Board Minutes

There were no Advisory Committee/Outside Board Minutes to be received at this
time.

12. Adjournment

Meeting Start Time:
Meeting End Time:

Motion by ________________

That the Infrastructure, Transportation and Safety Committee meeting adjourn.
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“Strengthening our Community: Attracting People and Investment” 

 

The Corporation of the City of Stratford 

Infrastructure, Transportation and Safety Sub-committee 

MINUTES 
 

Date: 

Time: 

Location: 

April 27, 2016 

4:30 P.M. 

Council Chamber, City Hall 

 

Sub-committee 

Present: 

Councillor McManus - Chair Presiding, Councillor Brown - Vice 

Chair, Councillor Beatty, Councillor Bunting, Councillor Henderson 

 

 

 

Staff Present: Ed Dujlovic - Director of Infrastructure and Development Services, 

John Paradis - Fire Chief, Joan Thomson - City Clerk, Caitlin Gillis - 

Council Clerk Secretary 

 

 

 

 

Also present: Sharon Morrice - Feline Friends Networks, Ken Wood, Steve 

Bartlett - Owner of Superior Aquariums Inc., Matthew Richards, 

Steve Elliott,  Jack Kinch and Kathy Innocente from Stratford-

Perth Humane Society, Members of the public, Media  

 

1. Call to Order 

 

Councillor McManus, Chair presiding, called the Meeting to Order. 

 

2. Disclosure of Pecuniary Interest and the General Nature Thereof 

 

The Municipal Conflict of Interest Act requires any member of Council declaring a 

pecuniary interest and the general nature thereof, where the interest of a 

member of Council has not been disclosed by reason of the member’s absence 

from the meeting, to disclose the interest at the first open meeting attended by 

the member of Council and otherwise comply with the Act.  
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Infrastructure, Transportation and Safety Sub-committee  2 

April 27, 2016 

“Strengthening our Community: Attracting People and Investment” 

 

Name, Item and General Nature of Pecuniary Interest 

   

There were no declarations made at the April 27, 2016 Infrastructure, 

Transportation and Safety Sub-committee meeting. 

 

Councillor McManus, Chair presiding, advised of the revised order that items 

would be taken. 

 

4. Report of the Director of Infrastructure and Development Services 

 

4.2 Gemmell and Bell Court No Parking Request (ITS16-020) 

 

Sub-committee discussion: The Director of Infrastructure and 

Development Services provided an overview on the resident-led request 

for no parking on Bell Court and Gemmell Court during school hours. 

Parking on this street during school hours reduces the width of vehicle 

maneuverability on these streets, but is not an issue during after-school 

hours. Staff has recommended that the parking restrictions be between 

8am - 5pm Monday to Friday. 

 

Matthew Richards advised that he is happy to see the no parking 

restrictions during school hours, but asked Sub-committee to consider 

exempting holidays from the new restrictions.  

 

The Director of Infrastructure and Development Services responded to 

questions from Sub-committee that the schools would be notified of the 

new no parking by-laws on Gemmell Court and Bell Court. Cars would 

disburse to nearby streets during drop-off and pick-up hours for the 

schools. He also clarified that there are currently no parking restrictions on 

Short Street.  

 

Motion by Councillor Beatty 

Sub-committee Recommendation: That Traffic and Parking By-

law 159-2008, be amended as follows: 

 

Schedule 2 (No Parking), be amended by adding: 
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Infrastructure, Transportation and Safety Sub-committee  3 

April 27, 2016 

“Strengthening our Community: Attracting People and Investment” 

 

Street Side Between Period 

Bell 

Court 

South From Matilda Street to 

Gemmell Court and 

from a point 46.3 

metres west of the 

west side of Gemmell 

Court to a point 47.2 

metres westerly 

therefrom 

From 8:00 a.m. 

to 5:00  p.m. 

Monday to 

Friday inclusive, 

excluding 

holidays. 

Gemmell 

Court 

West From Bell Court to a 

point 43.5 metres 

southerly 

From 8:00 a.m. 

to 5:00  p.m. 

Monday to 

Friday inclusive, 

excluding 

holidays. 

 

And that City staff in conjunction with the Stratford Police, 

investigate parking enforcement options. 

Carried 

 

4.3 Kemp Crescent No Parking Request (ITS16-021) 

 

Sub-committee discussion: Sub-committee questioned if a sign for 

disabilities could be placed at this location for drop-off and pick-ups. The 

Director of Infrastructure and Development services responded that this is 

not a good location for an accessibility parking spot at the corner. 

 

Photos were distributed at the Sub-committee meeting. 

 

Motion by Councillor Henderson 

Sub-committee Recommendation: That Traffic and Parking By-

law 159-2008, be amended as follows: 

 

Schedule 2 (No Parking), be amended by adding: 
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Infrastructure, Transportation and Safety Sub-committee  4 

April 27, 2016 

“Strengthening our Community: Attracting People and Investment” 

 

Street Side Between Period 

Kemp 

Crescent 

East From a point 8.5 metres 

northerly from the extension of 

the south curb line of Simpson 

Court to a point 10 metres north 

Anytime 

Carried 

 

4.4 Park Lane Drive No Parking Request (ITS16-022) 

 

Sub-committee discussion: Steve Elliott, a resident of Park Lane Drive 

addressed Sub-committee in support of the staff recommendation to 

implement no parking at the identified areas of Park Lane Drive North and 

South.  

 

The Director of Infrastructure and Development Services advised that staff 

is looking into increasing enforcement of no parking signs outside of the 

downtown core. There is a need for By-law officers to issue tickets and 

enforce accessible spots in other parts of the City. 

 

Motion by Councillor Bunting 

Sub-committee Recommendation: That Traffic and Parking By-

law 159-2008, be amended as follows: 

 

Schedule 2 (No Parking), be amended by adding: 

 

  

Street Side Between Period 

Park Lane 

Drive 

North From the east curb line of 

Bedford Drive to a point 13 

metres east 

Anytime 

Park Lane 

Drive 

South From the east curb line of 

Bedford Drive to a point 13 

metres east 

Anytime 

Carried 

 

7. Report of the City Clerk 
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Infrastructure, Transportation and Safety Sub-committee  5 

April 27, 2016 

“Strengthening our Community: Attracting People and Investment” 

 

7.2 Request for Exemption to Noise Control By-law 113-79 for the 

2016 Stratford Blues & Ribfest (ITS16-024) 

 

Sub-committee discussion: Sub-committee discussed the possibility of 

moving Stratford Blues and Ribfest to the Rotary Complex in the future. 

There have been concerns received from an area business regarding the 

current location. 

 

Motion by Councillor Beatty 

Sub-committee Recommendation: That Sub-committee consider 

the request from Stratford Blues & Ribfest for exemptions from 

the Noise Control By-law 113-79 for the June 24 to 26, 2016 

event to permit the amplification of sound in a residential zone 

on Friday and Saturday nights for four hours until 11:00 p.m. and 

on Sunday from 12:00 p.m. to 6:00 p.m. and from the 

unreasonable noise provision [Schedule 1 clause 8] for the 

duration of the 2016 Blues & Ribfest, including set up on June 23 

from 5:00 pm to 8:00 pm and take down on June 26 to 8:00 pm., 

be approved. 

Carried 

 

4. Report of the Director of Infrastructure and Development Services 

 

4.1 Animal Control By-law Review Process (ITS16-027) 

 

Sub-committee discussion: The Director of Infrastructure and 

Development Services provided an overview of the staff management 

report, explaining that Council requested a report regarding reviewing the 

Animal Control By-law. 

 

Roundtables on animal control are taking place in other communities, 

giving municipalities the opportunity to hear from the public about their 

concerns and opinions on animal control. The recommended roundtable is 

modelled after the one that the City of Guelph used during their Animal 

Control review. 

 

The Director of Infrastructure and Development Services outlined the 

timeline for the Animal Control By-law review, including when the new By-

law would be drafted and ready to present to Council.  
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Infrastructure, Transportation and Safety Sub-committee  6 

April 27, 2016 

“Strengthening our Community: Attracting People and Investment” 

 

 

Sharon Morrice of the Feline Friends Network presented to Sub-committee 

regarding the overpopulation of cats in Stratford and area, as well as the 

work that Feline Friend has done over the past 10 years to have cats 

spayed and neutered to reduce the amount of feral cats. Approximately 

1600 cats have been spayed or neutered by Feline Friends Networks since 

2006. 

 

Feral cats are outdoor born cats that are not suitable for adoption. Ms. 

Morrice explained that animals that are adopted from rescues and shelters 

are fixed before adoption. This is not always the case with the sale of cats 

in pet stores, which can lead to unwanted litters of kittens that end up 

back in shelters or on the street. 

 

The average un-spayed female cat has 2 litters of 4 to 6 kittens per year. 

If 50 un-spayed female cats are sold in a pet store in one year, this can 

lead to 400 to 600 more kittens during that time period. 

 

Ms. Morrice outlined the main objectives of the Feline Friends Networks to 

be: 

1. To help stop puppy and kitten mills; 

2. To help reduce overpopulation. 

 

Feline Friends Network believes that pet stores that sell unsterilized cats 

and kittens are part of the problem, and that the Canadian Federation of 

Humane Societies supports the banning of pet sales in stores.  

 

Ms. Morrice presented an online petition regarding banning the sales of 

pets in Stratford pet stores that has gained over 1000 signatures.  

 

In response to the management report from staff, Feline Friends Networks 

feels that allowing 3 unaltered cats in each home is too many, as 

reproduction will lead to many more cats. This would only be suitable if all 

cats were of the same sex. They also believe that the recommended 

process for the Animal Control By-law Review is too long, as they feel no 

new information is going to come forward during this time that hasn't 

been acknowledged in Stratford over the past 2 years. The Director of 

Infrastructure and Development Services clarified that the recommended 

timeline would ideally have a new by-law implemented in April 2017, with 
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Infrastructure, Transportation and Safety Sub-committee  7 

April 27, 2016 

“Strengthening our Community: Attracting People and Investment” 

 

a review of its success after a year. 

 

Sub-committee questioned what percentage of Ontario municipalities has 

banned the sale of pets in pet stores. Ms. Morrice did not have the exact 

figures, but knew that more cities were passing limits to the number of 

pets allowed in each home. She also knew that the cities that had 

implemented the ban on pet sales in pet stores had seen a reduction in 

the intake of unwanted pets in their shelters and rescues.  

 

Sub-committee discussed whether pet stores could include the cost of 

altering animals into their fees charged to customers at the time of pet 

sales, as is done in shelters.  

 

Pamela Bartlett addressed Sub-committee asking if pet stores were to not 

accept pets into their stores to sell, what would happen to them. Often 

the pet store is the last resort for the owner before having the animal 

euthanized or disposing of them onto the street. 

 

Ken Wood addressed Sub-committee regarding a request made to 

Stratford City Council in 2012 asking for an Animal Welfare and Control 

Group to be implemented as an advisory committee to Council. The 

proposed group would have been made up of 5-6 people with an annual 

budget of $1000-$1500. Council did not approve this committee at that 

time. Mr. Wood encouraged Council to act on implementing Animal 

Control By-law changes. Mr. Wood submitted two articles in support of 

banning pet sales in pet stores to the City Clerk. 

 

Steve Bartlett, owner of Superior Aquariums Inc. in Stratford, addressed 

Sub-committee and explained that he has not taken cats or kittens into his 

pet store to sell for the last 14 months. Mr. Bartlett doesn't believe pet 

stores are the problem, as people will continue to sell pets through 

Facebook, Kijiji and other methods of social media. He advised that not 

every person wants a rescued pet, but some want a fresh start with a new 

puppy or kitten. Mr. Bartlett would like to see the City of Stratford 

legislate for the protection of pets, but also local businesses such as his 

pet store. Mr. Bartlett submitted correspondence regarding his kennel to 

the City Clerk. 

 

Sub-committee discussed both the staff report and presentations made 
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Infrastructure, Transportation and Safety Sub-committee  8 

April 27, 2016 

“Strengthening our Community: Attracting People and Investment” 

 

and agreed that the Animal Control By-law review needed to be done 

correctly.  

 

Sub-committee would like to see the province, animal control officers, 

interest groups and the humane society included in the roundtable 

discussions. 

 

Motion by Councillor Henderson 

Sub-committee Recommendation: That the City of Stratford 

initiate a public round table to review the Animal Control issues 

identified by Council and the public, to be completed by early 

2017. 

Carried 

 

5. Report of the Manager of Environmental Services 

 

5.1 2015 Stratford Water Pollution Control Plant Annual Report 

(ITS16-025) 

 

Sub-committee discussion: The Director of Infrastructure and 

Development Services provided an overview of the management report, 

and advised that the Ministry of Environment and Climate Change has an 

ongoing inspection of the Water Pollution Control Plant in 2016.  

 

In the Ontario Clean Water Agency's 2015 Annual report, it was reported 

that the Water Pollution Control Plant is running at 57% of design 

capacity, with three storm events that caused the treatment plant flow to 

exceed the design capacity.  

 

Motion by Councillor Beatty 

Sub-committee Recommendation: That Council receives the 2015 

Stratford Water Pollution Control Plant Annual Report for their 

information. 

Carried 

 

6. Report of the Project Engineer 

 

6.1 Natural Stabilization of the North Shore Banks, East of Waterloo 

Street Bridge (ITS16-017) 
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Infrastructure, Transportation and Safety Sub-committee  9 

April 27, 2016 

“Strengthening our Community: Attracting People and Investment” 

 

 

Sub-committee discussion: The Director of Infrastructure and 

Development Services provided a brief summary of the management 

report, advising that the Energy and Environment Advisory Committee has 

recommended a plan to address remedial action to prevent erosion of the 

North Shore banks east of the Waterloo Street Bridge. Natural 

stabilization, including vegetation would be implemented by volunteers to 

prevent erosion. 

 

Motion by Councillor Henderson 

Sub-committee Recommendation: That an annual $10,000 

budget item for the Natural Stabilization of the North Shore 

Banks East of Waterloo Street Bridge be considered as part of the 

2017 budget deliberations. 

Carried 

 

7. Report of the City Clerk 

 

7.1 Request for Exemption to Noise Control By-law 113-79 for the 

2016 ACES Car Show (ITS16-023) 

 

Motion by Councillor Brown  

Sub-committee Recommendation: That Sub-committee consider 

the request from the ACES Car Show organizers for exemptions 

from Noise Control By-law 113-79 to permit the amplification of 

sound in a residential zone, the loading and unloading provision 

and from the unreasonable noise provision [Schedule 1 clause 8] 

on Sunday, June 26, 2016 from 6:30 a.m. to 4:00 p.m. on 

Lakeside Drive from Front Street to Lakeside Drive North, be 

approved. 

Carried 

 

7.3 Bicycle Registration Program (ITS16-026) 

 

ATAC recommendation: That the Active Transportation Advisory 

Committee recommends the current Bicycle Licensing By-law be repealed 

and that it be changed to Bicycle Registration Program. 

 

Staff Recommendation: That the research on bicycle registration 
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Infrastructure, Transportation and Safety Sub-committee  10 

April 27, 2016 

“Strengthening our Community: Attracting People and Investment” 

 

programs by ATAC be provided to staff and Police Services, that staff 

consult with local service clubs that conduct annual bicycle rodeos and a 

report on a bicycle registration program be prepared for Sub-committee’s 

consideration.  

 

Sub-committee discussion: Councillor Brown advised that the Stratford 

Police would be attending the next Active Transportation Advisory 

Committee meeting to discuss bike registration and would recommend 

deferring this motion until more information is provided. 

 

*Councillor Beatty exited the Sub-committee meeting at 5:56 p.m. 

 

Motion by Councillor Brown  

Sub-committee recommendation: That the ATAC 

recommendation to repeal the Bicycle Licensing By-law and 

replace with a Bicycle Registration Program, be deferred and 

revisited after Stratford Police provide information regarding 

bicycle registration at the next Active Transportation Advisory 

Committee meeting. 

Carried 

 

8. Report of the Deputy Clerk 

 

8.1 Request for Additional Accessible Parking Spot on Wellington 

Street (ITS16-018) 

 

Sub-committee discussion: The Director of Infrastructure and 

Development Services explained that this motorcycle space on Wellington 

Street is rarely used currently. A photograph of this spot was submitted by 

staff to Sub-committee. 

 

Motion by Councillor Henderson 

Sub-committee Recommendation: That a new accessible parking 

space be created on Wellington Street in the last space nearest 

St. Patrick Street and the motorcycle space and sign be removed. 

Carried 

 

8.2 Request for an Accessible Parking Spot in the George Street 

parking lot behind Market Place (ITS16-019) 
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Infrastructure, Transportation and Safety Sub-committee  11 

April 27, 2016 

“Strengthening our Community: Attracting People and Investment” 

 

 

Sub-committee discussion: Photographs of this recommended 

accessible parking space were submitted to Sub-committee from staff. 

 

Motion by Councillor Henderson 

Sub-committee Recommendation: That a new accessible parking 

space be added to the George Street parking lot and that staff 

investigate the preferred location for conversion of an existing 

space to an accessible parking spot and that it be coordinated 

with the work proposed with the Waldie Lane storm sewer 

repairs.  

Carried 

 

9. Capital Project Update 

 

The Director of Infrastructure and Development Services provided a Capital 

Projects Update for the month of April 2016, including highlighting the following: 

• Romeo Street Pedestrian bridge over the Court Drain restoration should be 

complete by the end of June; 

• The Huron Street Bridge will repair all joints. Fencing has gone up for safety 

reasons and the area is being monitored as stones have gone missing; 

• The O'Loane Watermain extension has been installed, with restoration and 

trail work ongoing; 

• The LED Street light conversion project is complete and the City has noticed 

a 37% reduction in their energy consumption; 

• Bicycle symbols are to be added to McCarthy Road and re-laid on other 

streets where fading has occurred; 

• Ballantyne Avenue Watermain replacement - Failing storm and sanitary 

sewers have been identified and require completing; 

• Fire Chief John Paradis identified that there has been difficulty identifying 

training properties for the Stratford Fire Department that wouldn't cause 

firetrucks to block traffic on street. The Fire Chief has found a property on 

Lorne Ave. that is off the main roads and has 20 foot high berms for the Fire 

Department to train and not affect the flow of traffic. 

 

10. Advisory Committee/Outside Board Minutes 

 

The following Advisory Committee/Outside Board Minutes distributed to Sub-

committee for their information: 
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Infrastructure, Transportation and Safety Sub-committee  12 

April 27, 2016 

“Strengthening our Community: Attracting People and Investment” 

 

• Active Transportation Advisory Committee dated January 27, 2016 

 

Chair McManus invited Sub-committee to attend the Share the Road presentation 

in the City Hall Auditorium at 7 p.m. 

 

11. Next Sub-committee Meeting 

 

The next Infrastructure, Transportation and Safety Sub-committee meeting 

is May 25, 2016 at 4:30 p.m. in the Council Chamber, City Hall. 

 

12. Adjournment 

 

Motion by Councillor Henderson 

Sub-committee decision: That the Infrastructure, Transportation and 

Safety Sub-committee meeting adjourn.  

Carried 

 

Meeting Start Time: 4:31 p.m. 

Meeting End Time: 6:08 p.m. 
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Infrastructure and Development Services Department 
 

 
MANAGEMENT REPORT 

 

Date: April 15, 2016 

To: Infrastructure, Transportation and Safety Sub-committee 

From: Ed Dujlovic, Director of Infrastructure and Development Services 

Report#: ITS16-027 

Attachments: Animal Control Bylaw Round Table; Animal Control Bylaw Review Working 
 Group Draft Terms of Reference 

 

 
Title: Animal Control By-law Review Process 

 
Objective: To consider appointing a round table to conduct an Animal Control By-law 
review for the City of Stratford. 

 
Background:  In 2014 and 2015, concerned citizens and interest groups presented 
several issues regarding animal control to Stratford City Council. Accordingly, Council has 
requested that Staff undertake a comprehensive review of Animal Control Bylaw 195-2002.  
 
Issues have been identified as follows: 
 

A) Banning the sale of pets in pet stores: 

 
 Banning the sale of any pets that are not from a reputable shelter or 

rescue organization to help ensure pets are not acquired from puppy or 
kitten mills; 

 Banning the sale of pets that are not spayed or neutered to help control 
the unwanted pet population; 

 Note that banning the sale of pets in pet stores will require an 
amendment to the City of Stratford’s Business Licencing By-law, not the 
Animal Control By-law. However, for the purposes of this review, it will be 
considered with the other animal care and control issues identified by 
Council and brought forward by citizens as outlined in this report. 
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B) Limiting the number of pets allowed per household: 

 
 At present, there is no limit to the number of pets per household so long 

as the animals are spayed or neutered and are properly cared for as per 
the provisions outlined in the Animal Control By-law; 

 Residents may have up to 3 unaltered dogs and 3 unaltered cats per 
household; 

 Many other municipalities limit the number of pets allowed per household, 
including Brant County, Brockville, London, St. Thomas, Toronto, and 
others. 
 

C) Licencing: 

 
 Pro-rating dog and cat licensing fees or waiving licensing fees for pets 

adopted from the Stratford Perth Humane Society (SPHS), thus 
encouraging residents to adopt rescue animals instead of shopping in pet 
stores or buying pets from puppy/kitten mills; 

 Updating business licencing criteria for Pet Stores; 
 Updating licencing requirements for kennels and catteries and/or 

breeders. 
 

D) Other Issues: 

 
 Limiting the amount of dogs per owner allowed in the off-leash Stratford 

Dog Park; 
 Revisions and/or updates to definitions in the bylaw; 
 Updates to the standards of animal care requirements; 
 Enforcement issues. 

 
Analysis: 

I) BYLAW REVIEW ITEMS 

There are currently 2 pet stores in the City of Stratford that sell pets. There is 1 
licenced kennel in the City of Stratford and there are no licenced catteries. By-law 
inspections are carried out by the SPHS on a complaint-basis only (ie – regular 
inspections are not carried out). 
 

A) ADVOCACY FOR BANNING THE SALE OF PETS IN PET STORES: 

 

 “Feline Friends,” a local cat rescue organization, has advocated for a ban on the 
sale of pets in pet stores. They propose that the only animals available for 
adoption in pet stores should be from reputable shelters and rescue 
organizations. The organization has stated that several families have paid $100 
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for unspayed/unneutered kittens at local pet stores. Thereafter, they contact 
Feline Friends for assistance because they cannot afford to have their new pet 
fixed. They advocate banning the sale of pets in pet stores to help eliminate this 
issue and encourage more prospective pet owners to adopt their pets from the 
SPHS, thereby helping a fixed rescue animal find a home and freeing up animal 
rescue resources while helping to control the pet population through adopting a 
pet that is already spayed/neutered. 
 

 Canadian Federation of Humane Societies (CFHS) opposes the sale of cats and 
dogs in markets or pet stores other than satellite adoption centres. The CFHS 
advocates that companion animal stores restrict their sale of live animals to 
domesticated and captive-bred birds, fish and small mammals other than cats 
and dogs. The CFHS believes that the sale of puppies and kittens in pet stores 
(other than shelter adoption centres) promotes impulse buying and is an outlet 
for puppy and kitten mill animals. In addition, the environment in a retail store is 
not appropriate to properly meet the needs of young animals. The CFHS 
recommends adoption from local rescue organizations and encourages pet stores 
to host satellite adoptions in partnership with humane societies, the Society for 
the Prevention of Cruelty to Animals (SPCA), and other reputable rescue groups, 
citing Pet Smart as a successful model.1 
 

 The Stratford Perth Humane Society advocates the CFHS position statement, and 
supports the regulation of retail pet sales to ensure that these animals are 
sourced from reputable, licenced organizations or breeders. The SPHS proposes 
that municipalities increase regulations on what pet stores are able to sell (i.e. 
developing stringent standards for a certification program that would actually 
eliminate irresponsible breeders as sources for pet stores). They advocate that 
pet stores stop selling dogs and cats from unknown sources (i.e. puppy mills), 
and instead use their stores to display homeless pets in need of adoption from 
humane societies, SPCAs and animal rescue groups. They cite PetSmart and 
Ren’s Pet Depot as successful “satellite adoption centres” for animal shelters. 
 

 It is important to note that: 
 

o The Canadian Kennel Club’s Code of Practice prohibits their members from 
selling the dogs and cats they breed to pet stores. Therefore, pet stores 
that sell animals often turn to puppy and kitten mills to supply their 
stores. 
 

o At present, the Stratford Perth Humane Society’s pet adoption fees are 
$200 for cats and $300 for dogs. All animals adopted at the SPHS are 
spayed or neutered, receive a veterinary health exam, their first 

                                                
1
Companion Animals, “Sources for Acquiring a Pet,” Canadian Federation of Humane Societies, 

http://cfhs.ca/info/companion_animals#link_eight 
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vaccinations, and they are dewormed and microchipped, a total value of 
$530 for cats and $580 for dogs.2 

 
o Studies have shown that 9% of cats and 10% of dogs are acquired 

through pet stores. Thus the vast majority come from other sources. 
However, it is not known what percentage of the animals surrendered to 
animal rescues come from pet stores. 

 
o While some residents are likely involved in “backyard breeding,” it is 

unlikely that there are puppy/kitten mills operating within municipal 
boundaries. Therefore, the City of Stratford has no jurisdiction over 
puppy/kitten mills that may be operating in neighboring municipalities. 

 
B) BEST PRACTICES: 

 
i) Current Municipal Pet Store Sale Bans 

 
At present, the Cities of Ottawa, Brampton, and Guelph are currently debating banning 
the sale of non-rescue pets in pet stores. Since 2011, the cities of Toronto, Mississauga, 
Kingston, Pickering, Oshawa, Vaughan, and Waterloo have all banned the sale of non-
rescue pets in pet stores. These municipalities have all chosen to ban the sale of non-
rescue pets in pet stores to encourage residents to adopt rescue animals, to help 
control the pet population by only adopting out pets that have been spayed/neutered, 
and to help ensure that pets are not acquired from inhumane puppy or kitten mills. 

 
ii) Staff Recommendations 

It is important to note that City Staff in both Toronto and Mississauga did not 
recommend implementing a ban on the sale of pets in pet stores. Instead, they 
recommended increasing restrictions and licencing regulations, and increasing 
monitoring and enforcement. 
The Toronto staff report stated: 
“Banning the sale of cats and dogs in the City of Toronto will not significantly address 
issues such as reducing the number of unwanted pets in Toronto, reducing the feral cat 
population, reducing impulse purchases, or decreasing the supply and demand for 
animals supplied by puppy mills. Municipal Licencing and Standards staff did not find 
evidence in literature reviews, questionnaire responses or inspections of pet shops to 
support the concerns cited in various submissions made to the Licencing and Standards 
Committee.”  

                                                
2
 “Adoption Information,” Stratford Perth Humane Society, http://www.sphumane.com/services/adoptions/ 
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Similarly, the Mississauga staff report stated: 
“Staff do not support banning the sale of cats and dogs from licenced pet shops as it is 
not warranted based on the history of complaints received, recent inspections by Animal 
Services staff and the impact it would have on the two licenced pet shops that sell cats 
and dogs for profit. 
In staff’s view, the most effective manner to ensure that cats and dogs sold by licenced 
pet shops are being properly cared for and in compliance with applicable provisions of 
the Business By-law and the Animal Care and Control By-law is to move from complaint-
based enforcement to quarterly proactive inspections of licenced pet shops that sell cats 
and/or dogs.” 
 

iii) Impact 
Further research is needed on the effect this ban has had (ie – on rescue intakes and 
rescue adoptions), how the ban has been regulated, and whether or not these 
municipalities have encountered difficulties with enforcement. 
The City of Toronto helped implement this new regulation by creating public awareness 
and encouraging the public to report animal abuse and the existence of puppy/kitten 
mills, along with encouraging the public to take appropriate action regarding pet shops 
found to have obtained cats and dogs from an unspecified/unlicensed source. However, 
the City of Toronto has noted that it is not currently possible to determine how effective 
the banning of pet sales has been, as cats and dogs are still widely available on the 
internet and can also be purchased at pet stores in neighboring municipalities. Similarly, 
the City of Mississauga noted that pet stores that had been surveyed in advance of the 
ban noted that internet pet sales had already resulted in a significant decrease to the 
sale of pets in their stores. 
 
However, the City of Toronto considered an amendment to the original regulation to 
assist with enforcement and to clarify the intent of the regulation. The regulation 
adopted in 2011 reads as follows: 
 
"Every retailer, including any person or business that sells more than 10 dogs per year, 
must obtain animals from one or the following sources only: 

A) Municipal animal shelters; 
B) Registered humane societies; 
C) Registered shelters or rescue groups; 
D) From people who have surrendered their pets to them at no charge." 

However, allowing pet stores to sell animals that had been surrendered to them at no 
charge may unintentionally allow pet shops to acquire pets for sale from home breeders 
or puppy/kitten mills.  In 2013, an amendment to the regulation was recommended as 
follows:  
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"Every pet shop must obtain animals from only the following sources: 
A) Municipal animal shelters; 
B) Registered humane societies; 
C) Registered shelters; or 
D) Rescue groups" 

However, these changes were not adopted. 
 

iv) Alternatives to banning the sale of pets in pet stores 
 

 Retain current pet sales and increase regulations: 
 

o Possible increases to monitoring pet stores (ie – quarterly) to ensure the 
sale of animals complies with the standards of care provisions outlined in 
the Animal Control Bylaw.   

o However, it is not known whether the SPHS has the resources to initiate a 
rigorous regulation program. 

 
 Register of Pet Sale information: 

 
o Possible expansion of current animal sale regulations to include new 

regulations for the sale of pets in pet stores, requiring a pet store to 
maintain a register in which the following information is recorded: 

 Date of purchase 
 Full description of the animal 
 Name, address and a description of the person from whom the 

animal was acquired; 
 A requirement that every pet store provide a receipt for each 

animal purchased that contains the following information: 
- Date of sale 
- Price of sale 
- Breed or cross breed 
- Sex of the animal 
- Age of the animal 
- Description of the animal (colour, markings) 
- An up-to-date certificate of health from a veterinarian for 

any dog, cat, or rabbit 
 

 Adding additional requirements to the kennel/cattery provisions in the Animal 
Control By-law, such as including a licencing requirement for rabbit breeders. 
 

 Initiating a public education campaign aimed at informing the general public as 
to what constitutes illegal breeding and the reasons for municipal regulation of 
these activities. 
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II) PROPOSED BYLAW REVIEW PROCESS 
 

The issues associated with animal care and control are many and varied, and all are 
interconnected. As noted above, several municipalities have recently evaluated the 
implications of banning the sale of pets in pet stores. The majority of these 
municipalities have focused on this question exclusively and have not examined other 
issues. Many conducted public surveys and held public meetings to receive feedback on 
this issue; however, an extensive public review process was not initiated by any of 
these municipalities with the exception of the City of Guelph. 
 
The City of Guelph is in the process of conducting an extensive animal control by-law 
review through a public round table. Guelph initiated the public process because they 
were asked to review several contentious and interconnected issues with respect to 
animal care and control, similar to what the City of Stratford has been asked to review. 
Issues considered in the Guelph review include the sale of animals in pet stores, the 
number of pets per household, licencing and enforcement issues, and cats roaming at 
large. 
 
To address these issues, the City of Guelph assembled a 25-person round table 
comprised of: 
 

 7 City Staff members, including by-law enforcement, the police department, and 
the clerks department; 

 7 representatives from relevant local organizations, including local pet stores, the 
kennel club, law firms, and a policy planner from the Government of Ontario; 

 6 experts in the field of animal care and control, including the OSPCA, the 
Humane Society, and the Ontario Veterinary College; 

 5 members of the community at large, elected through a ballot application 
process. 

 
The round table has been conducting ongoing quarterly meetings for the past two 
years, and a public survey was conducted between November and December of 2015. 
All feedback and research will be included in a report with the new draft by-law for 
Council’s consideration in September 2016. City of Guelph staff report that they have 
had very positive results through this round table process, as it offered an opportunity 
to consider the expertise needed to resolve these issues and to hear public feedback 
throughout the process. It also brought the enforceability of several issues to light in a 
way that might not have been obvious through a less rigorous consultation process. For 
details on the process, please see the attached infographic and terms of reference from 
the City of Guelph. 
 
As noted above, there are several animal care and control issues identified by Council 
and residents pursuant to this by-law review that should be thoroughly researched and 
considered with adequate public and expert consultation. Staff feel that conducting a 
public round table process based on the Guelph model would address these issues 
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thoroughly and fairly and help Council make a more informed decision on the future of 
animal care and control and in the City of Stratford. 
While a public round table process should be initiated, it is hoped that it will not have to 
be as lengthy as the process undertaken in the City of Guelph, as best practice research 
is now more readily available, as more municipalities have reviewed the pet store sale 
question and the City of Guelph has created a successful model for us to follow. 
Furthermore, residents have already provided Council with a petition and several 
letters, along with extensive research and recommendations on existing by-laws and 
policies. Therefore, Staff propose the following objectives and timeline: 
 

Date Objective 

27 April 2016 Report presented to the Infrastructure, 
Transportation, and Safety Sub-Committee 

9 May 2016 Report presented to ITS Committee 

24 May 2016 Recommendation of Council  

25 May 2016 Initiate round table recruitment process and finalize 
round table composition details/Terms of Reference 

30 May 2016 Public round table applications close 

13 June 2016 Round table membership considered at C of W In-
camera 

27 June 2016 Round table membership finalized by Council  

July 2016 First Round table Meeting:  
 Staff to present various issues brought forward 

by the public and referred to staff by Council, 
and the research collected thus far; 

 Round table members may speak to their 
concerns and priorities on these issues 

July-September 2016  Round table members will be asked to 
research these issues and speak to animal 
control experts/community members and 
organizations; 

 Staff will conduct an initial public survey on 
the issues identified. 

14 September 2016 Second Round table Meeting: 
 Staff will present the survey results; 
 Round table members will share what they 

have learned and make recommendations for 
a new draft bylaw. 

14 December 2016 Third Round table Meeting: 
 Staff will present the draft bylaw; 
 Round table members will make 

recommendations for revisions. 

December 2016-February 2017 Staff will engage the public with a second survey and 
host an open house or public meeting to hear 
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Date Objective 

feedback on the draft by-law. 

8 March 2017 Fourth Round table Meeting: 
 Staff will present the revised by-law.  

March 2017 Staff will present the new by-law to Sub-committee 
for consideration. 

April 2018 Staff will report to Council regarding the impact and 
effectiveness of the new by-law. 

 

III) REGULATORY MECHANISMS 

 
A) THE OSPCA ACT 

 
The Ontario Government regulates general animal welfare issues through the Ontario 
Society for the Prevention of Cruelty to Animals Act. The Act establishes basic standards 
of care for animals, and includes prohibitions regarding causing distress or harm to 
animals. The Act also allows inspectors or agents of the OSPCA to enter or inspect any 
place animals are sold, (with or without a warrant), including a pet store, to assess 
compliance with the Act. Regulation 60/09 under the Act outlines the basic standards of 
care for animals, including that every animal must be provided with: 
 

1. Adequate food and water 
2. Appropriate medical attention 
3. Sanitary conditions 
4. Ventilation 
5. Light 
6. Protection from the elements, including harmful temperatures 

 
The regulation also discusses requirements for animals confined to pens or other 
enclosed structures. 
 

B) THE MUNICIPAL ACT 2001 
Section 151 of the Municipal Act grants municipalities the authority to license and 
regulate various businesses, including pet stores. Pet stores in Stratford that sell live 
animals are regulated by the City's Business Licensing By-Law. 
 

Financial Impact: Unknown at this time. 
 

Staff Recommendation: That the City of Stratford initiate a public round table to 
review the Animal Control issues identified by Council and the public, to be 
completed by early 2017. 
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__________________________ 
Ed Dujlovic, Director of Infrastructure and Development Services 

 

 
__________________________ 
Andre Morin, Acting Chief Administrative Officer 
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Stage 2: Learning, understanding the problem

Round Table Case Study: Animal Control By-law

Stakeholder Analysis

City sta� made a list of who would be most 
impacted and interested in animal control 
issues including the Humane Society, PETA, 
the University of Guelph. These organizations 
were invited to join the round table.

Round Table Invitations

An ad in the newspaper asked for community 
members to get involved too, and �ve were 
chosen from a ballet box. Organizations were 
also invited to join the round table.

Draft By-law

City by-law sta� presented the draft by-law to 
the 25-person round table.

Round Table Discussion

The group didn’t think that the by-law would 
work so they came up with a plan to design a 
solution and re-write the by-law.

A round table is a space for the city to collaborate with the 
community to design better services and policy. Here’s an 
example of a round table process used when the City created a 
by-law and wanted to hear what the community thought about it.

Learning, Understanding

Round table members went away and talked 
to animal control experts, researched other 
municipality by-laws, listened to comments 
from community members. 

Present to Council

City sta� will present the new by-law to Council 
to be approved. The approved by-law, designed 
by everyone together, will then be rolled out.

Engage, Feedback, Re�ne New Draft By-law

City by-law sta� took the recommendations 
and designed a new, detailed draft by-law.

Solution Re�nement

Informed by what they had learned, the round 
table members came up with recommendations 
for a new draft by-law.

Round Table Reconvene

Round table members came back  together to 
share and make sense of what they had learned.

The Round Table Process

City sta� will engage the wider public with a 
website and open houses to get more feedback 
that will be incorporated into the new by-law.
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Animal Control Bylaw Review Working Group 
Draft Terms of Reference 

 
 
 

The City of Guelph (City) has initiated a review of its Animal Control Bylaw.  These Bylaws 

have been in place for a number of years and have undergone various amendments.  The 

City recognizes these by-laws may no longer reflect all community concerns regarding 

domestic animals, exotic animals, poultry and wildlife. As part of the review process, the 

City will establish an Animal Control Working Group (ACWG). 

 

The purpose of this document is to provide potential members of the ACWG with an 

understanding of their role and responsibilities as members, expected level of commitment, 

rules of order, and the process to amend this Terms of Reference. 

 

ACWG Mandate 

 

The City believes communicating with local residents and community leaders is important. 

The ACWG will provide a forum for consultation, review and exchange of information 

regarding the City’s Animal Control Bylaws. 

 

As with all City working groups, the ACWG will not have the authority to commit City 

resources or direct the work of staff. As stated above, the ACWG is a forum for information 

dissemination and gathering of feedback from stakeholders to create possible 

recommendations regarding Bylaw amendments or a new Animal Control Bylaw and staff 

practices relating to Animal Control within the City of Guelph. 

 

ACWG Membership  

 

The composition of the ACWG will provide a balance of perspectives from local community 

members and specific stakeholders including: 

 

1. Residents within the City of Guelph (maximum 5 participants) 

2. Guelph Humane Society 
3. Ontario Society for the Prevention of Cruelty to Animals 

4. Ontario Veterinary College 
5. Local Pet Stores 
6. Canadian Kennel Club 

7. Local Animal Daycares 
8. Environmental Advisory Committee  

9. River Systems Advisory Committee 
10. Guelph Police Service 

11. Bylaw Compliance staff 

12. Building Services staff 

13. Parks and Open spaces staff 

14. Environmental Planning staff  

15. Guelph Health Unit 

16. CanHerp 
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17. Communications 

18. Employee Engagement 

19. Animal Rescue 

 

ACWG members will not be limited to residents, property owners, businesses etc. from 

within the boundaries of the City of Guelph. Where appropriate, stakeholders from outside 

the City boundaries will be eligible for membership in the ACWG.  

 

City staff not listed above, including City Councilors are not eligible for membership on the 

ACWG. If necessary other City staff and/or their consultants will be available as resources at 

all meetings. 

 

Meeting attendance is very important, as such, if a stakeholder misses three consecutive 

meetings, the appointee will be deemed to have forfeited their position on the ACWG, 

subject to the appointee having the opportunity to address the ACWG in writing regarding 

their absenteeism. The ACWG will then vote on their continued participation. 

The formation process includes the following key steps: 

  

 Advertisement of the ACWG opportunity  

 Formal request to voluntarily participate on the ACWG can be provided in writing to 

either of the project team members listed below by letter or email with return 

contact information (home address, phone number and email address) 

 Attendance at the first meeting is mandatory 

 Membership of ACWG will be confirmed at the first ACWG meeting 

 The group will consist of up to 20 members 

 Depending on the number of participation requests received, a random selection 

process may be  implemented  

 The City’s project team will have the final word 

 The first ACWG meeting date will be provided to volunteers in advance of the 

meeting 

 

Members of the ACWG will be required to participate for the duration of the Bylaw review.  

Based on similar  projects, we anticipate  the duration of this review will last until July of 

2014.  

 

Roles and Responsibilities 

 

It is the responsibility of all ACWG members to participate in discussions, provide input and 

ideas and listen to other points of view. Additional responsibilities are as follows: 

 

City staff (Bylaw Compliance) 

 

 Organize, attend and chair ACWG meetings and participate in discussions 

 Keep ACWG members informed of project activities  

 Listen to the opinions and perspectives expressed 

 Provide timely responses and/or action as appropriate including follow-up on 

issues raised that could not be addressed at meetings 

 Provide staff to maintain the effective functioning of the committee including 

administrative functions e.g. development and distribution of agendas, meeting 

notes  

 Provide research and design options to each meeting 
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ACWG Members 

 

 Attend ACWG meetings and participate in discussions.  

 Be informed about the City’s Animal Control Bylaws and animal concerns within 

Guelph. 

 Review materials provided in advanceof the meetings 

 Where applicable relay or receive information to and from the broader community 

or the ACWG members’ associated stakeholder group. 

 Provide a community or stakeholder perspective on discussion topics 

 Help the ACWG operate effectively by contributing constructively and openly 

discussing ideas and opportunities 

 

ACWG Meeting Schedule and Format 

 

The ACWG will form once the City has reviewed the submissions and selected the committee 

participants. 

 

Within the first month of establishing  the ACWG, meetings will be held once per month. All 

meetings will be held at Guelph City Hall,1 Carden Street. 

 

We anticipate conducting approximately 6 to 8 meetings between February 2014 and July 

2014, meetings will occur during business hours, (8:30 a.m. to 4:30 p.m.).  Meetings will 

last approximately three hours.   

 

In addition to ACWG meetings, a minimum of two community engagement meetings (7 to 

9p.m.) will be held to provide information to the community at large. 

 

The first meeting will focus on the role of the ACWG and provide members with a basic 

understanding of the City’s Animal Control Bylaws and the concerns received to date with 

respect to domestic animals, poultry and wildlife within  Guelph. 

 

Standard meeting agenda items will include: 

 Project update 

 Discussion of ACWG comments and concerns 

 Possible Bylaw amendments or sections  

 Review of issues and concerns 

 Other agenda items as appropriate 

 

Meeting materials including an agenda and meeting notes will be emailed to the ACWG 

members at least 72 hours prior to the next meeting. 

 

Rules of Order 

 

Members of the ACWG must conduct themselves in an impartial and objective manner. It is 

understood that members of the ACWG will perform their duties in such a way as to 

promote public confidence and trust in the integrity, objectivity and impartiality of the 

ACWG. The meeting Chair will have the right and responsibility to control proceedings of the 

ACWG, including the right to exclude any member of the public or any member of the ACWG 

who is interfering with or disrupting the ACWG proceedings. 

 

Every person, idea and concern has equal worth. It will be expected that the members of 

the ACWG be  respectful of others. 
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Final Word 

 

The goal of the ACWG is to achieve the following: 

 To share an understanding of the animal control issues and challenges currently  

faced by the local community. 

 

 To work with the community to develop and recommend changes to the City’s 

Animal Control Bylaws for Council’s consideration. 

 

For more information 

Please contact the Bylaw Compliance office at 519-822-1260 x 2423 or by email at 

bylaw@guelph.ca if you have questions, comments or would like to be added to the AWCG. 

 

Information will be collected in accordance with the Freedom of Information and Protection 

of Privacy Act. With the exception of personal information, all comments will become part of 

the public record and published with the final Environmental Study Report. 
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